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☐ ☐ ☒

1. In June Local Government NZ (LGNZ) released the third of its series of discussion papers 

relating to issues and options relating to the management of the 3 waters. The paper, Water 2050: 

Cost and funding – Meeting the costs of water infrastructure; a stocktake and analysis of actual 

and potential funding options for local authorities, considers the range of issues and options 

relating to funding.  

2. In determining which options to use to fund infrastructure to meet rising standards, climate 

change impacts and population changes, as well as essential maintenance and renewal, the report 

identifies the following considerations:  

 Cost - the cost of investing in three waters infrastructure, including the additional costs 

resulting from higher standards and new regulation, will be significant for many areas. There is 

clearly a need to find sustainable funding options. 

 Economic equity - this can occur where charges reflect the full costs of providing services. 

That information can then be used to drive user pays mechanisms.   

 Social equity – this addresses affordability to residents and is based on the premise that no 

one is priced out of the market.  

 Simplicity and implementability - the funding mechanism used must be easily explained 

and understood by all levels of governance, management, stakeholders and the public.  

 Conditions and context - while user-charging and local targeted rates are often considered 

suitable for urban areas, in rural areas these approaches can result in per-person funding 

requirements that are considered unaffordable. There may be merit, for example, from a wider 

public good perspective, in spreading the costs of rural infrastructure beyond the relevant local 

Council, while at the same time applying more economically efficient approaches in urban 

centres.  

 Time - infrastructure costs can be recovered over different periods, depending on the funding 

option adopted.  

3. The cost and funding paper is the latest in a series of discussion papers that have been developed 

by LGNZ. The previous two papers were: 

Water 2050: Governance – A better framework for drinking water regulation 

Water 2050: Quality – Review of the framework for water quality 

https://lgnz.cmail20.com/t/i-l-bhhhdty-wljjittly-j/
https://lgnz.cmail20.com/t/i-l-bhhhdty-wljjittly-t/


4. As part of her address (www.beehive.govt.nz/speech/local-government-new-zealand-speech) to 

the LGNZ conference the Minister of Local Government, Hon Nanaia Mahuta, commented 

extensively on the current 3 waters review. Points of note that she made included: 

 The (Havelock North) Inquiry has made significant recommendations – both to overhaul regulation, and also 

to change how services are provided. This requires more than a conversation, it’s a call to action for Local and 

Central Government. We need a step change, it must be system wide and we must be prepared to pull up and 

think about the impact of our decisions as it affects our country… 

 As part of its ongoing work, the Department of Internal Affairs (DIA) has commissioned a report from Beca 

on the costs to upgrade drinking water infrastructure to meet key recommendations made by the Inquiry. This 

report is available to read on the Three Waters Review website. 

 This report shows that the costs are highest for our smallest communities. Our small towns and provincial areas 

have fallen behind, and the cost of upgrading their drinking water infrastructure will effectively be unaffordable 

for many of them. 

 The Havelock North Inquiry recommended larger, dedicated water providers, and this is something we’re 

exploring. This would be one way to lift capability and provide a more sustainable funding model, and it has 

been something that many overseas countries have adopted with very good results. 

 There are a range of different options that together we might consider. 

1) There are some core pillars for the Government that I want to be very clear about.  Any option that goes 

forward for consideration must ensure continued public ownership of existing infrastructure assets and we 

must provide the protections of that assurance through governance and ownership arrangements, at law and 

Ministerial oversight. 

2) A critical part of any successful change will be determining how local government continues to be involved in 

the governance of water assets, and what the links are with broader council planning. We also need to 

discuss how local communities continue to be involved in services in their area.  Responsive local service 

delivery will also be an important part of success. 

3) I recognise that many Councils are also interested in a broader agenda being the role and function of the 

sector in a future context. We should figure this out together as it’s a legitimate consideration linking to my 

earlier point that we must work together towards improving wellbeing outcomes across the board. 

5. The Minister’s speech is consistent with the messages that have been around for some time and 

the very broad nature of the wider water reform options being considered as part of the 

Government’s 3 waters review programme. In addition to the regulatory aspects this also includes 

giving consideration to the pros and cons of forming larger dedicated water supply entities. The 

likely benefits of such an approach could include: 

 Economies of scale (ie reduced costs) from running larger water supply and wastewater 

operations, and the ability to combine and aggregate asset management, engineering, financial 

and “back office” expertise and functions  

 A broader funding base, which would likely be of the most benefit to small communities 

where the cost of upgrading water supplies to meet drinking water standards, or to safely treat 

and dispose of wastewater and stormwater in accordance with the relevant resource consent 

requirements, is challenging if funding is sourced from that community alone  

http://www.beehive.govt.nz/speech/local-government-new-zealand-speech


 Greater resilience in the provision of 3 water services through a larger, more diversified asset 

base. For example, in a large urban area, a “diversified” water supply network may create the 

opportunity to have a range of water sources and treatment plants.  

 Greater consistency and equity in the provision of water and wastewater services, with likely 

reductions in service level disparities between large and small, urban and rural (serviced) 

communities. 

6. The issues that are likely to be of concern to local authorities and their communities include: 

 A perceived loss of political control over the provision of 3 waters services as the governance 

responsibility is transferred from democratically elected councillors to an unelected board of 

directors.   

 The potential for aggregation to lead to greater centralisation, or more remote from 

communities, of decision-making about the services that might best be provided. It is noted, 

however, that if the dedicated suppliers were established as a council controlled organisation, 

then there would still be a level of accountability to the relevant local authority shareholders 

through the statement of intent and annual report.  

 Affordability issues for parts of the community could be raised if consolidation is 

accompanied by dedicated funding streams for water and wastewater services (including 

volumetric charges for water and /or wastewater services). Obviously, some of these concerns 

could be off-set by cost savings/efficiency gains that are achieved. 

 Concern about the future role and positioning of local government if the delivery of 3 waters 

services are removed and whether this could in turn lead to structural changes.  

7. In early July the Minister of Health announced that a number of changes are to be made to the 

Health Act to improve the current regulatory framework within which drinking water is managed. 

These changes, which are seen as an interim step to improve the management of drinking water, 

include:  

 removal of the requirements for specified periods of consultation (three years) and 

notification (two years) for changes to drinking-water standards; 

 requiring the Minister to ensure adequate consultation with stakeholders including local 

authorities before any changes are made; and 

 makes it clear that water suppliers must implement their improved water safety plans with the 

agreed timetable. 

8. The Minister also noted that Cabinet had asked for further work to be done on: 

 the introduction of a requirement for all water supplies to be treated, including with a residual 

disinfectant in the reticulation system; 

 making compliance with the Drinking Water Standards mandatory; 

 the establishment of a dedicated drinking-water regulator. 

9. As noted previously the initial decisions on the likely future direction of change in this area are 

expected to be made by Cabinet in October 2018. Any legislative change and subsequent reform 

programme would then need to follow. It is important that Council think about and form its own 



views on the issues which exist in relation to management of the 3 waters and how this district 

might best position itself for the changes that are expected to be implemented over the next 12 – 

24 months.  

10. In May the Government announced that it will be asking the Productivity Commission to 

conduct an inquiry into local government funding.   

11. The formal terms of reference for the Inquiry were formally approved by Cabinet on 9 July but 

were not released publicly until 24 July.  A copy of the terms of reference and covering letter 

from the Minister of Finance is available on the Productivity Commission website 

(www.productivity.govt.nz).  

12. The terms of reference ask the Commission to consider, within their investigations, the following 

issues: 

 the factors driving cost and price escalation for services and investment, including whether 

this is a result of policy and/or regulatory settings 

 current frameworks for capital expenditure decision making, including cost-benefit analysis, 

incentives and oversight of decision making 

 the ability of the current funding and financing model to deliver on community 

expectations and local authority obligations, now and into the future; 

 rates affordability now and into the future 

 options for new funding and financing tools to serve demand for investment and services. 

This will appraise current and new or improved approaches for considering efficiency, 

equity, affordability and effectiveness, and how the transition to any new funding and 

financing models could be managed 

 constitutional and regulatory issues that may underpin new project financing entities with 

broader funding powers, and 

 whether changes are needed to the regulatory arrangements overseeing local authority 

funding and financing. 

13. The Commission’s work will obviously need to consider the outputs from the 3 waters review 

and urban growth work which are also priority areas for central Government particularly, where 

economic development is being constrained by the ability of local government to provide the 

required infrastructure. 

14. In late May the Government released the Climate Change Adaptation Technical Working 

Group’s (CCATWG) Adaptation Options Report (ww.mfe.govt.nz/publications/climate-

change/adapting-climate-change-new-zealand-recommendations-climate-change). 

15. The report sets out recommendations for how New Zealand can best adapt and build resilience 

to the impacts of climate change.  It also recommends that New Zealand put in place a national 

adaptation action plan, regularly update a national climate change risk assessment, review existing 

http://www.productivity.govt.nz/
https://lgnz.cmail20.com/t/i-l-bdhddlt-gituidikk-x/


legislation and policy to integrate and align climate change adaptation considerations, and 

investigate who should bear the costs of climate change adaptation and how it can be funded. 

16. The Group recommends that the following principles be used to guide and support climate 

change adaptation work: 

 anticipate change and focus on preventing future risks from climate change rather than 

responding as the changes occur; 

 take a long-term perspective when acting;  

 take actions which maximise co-benefits, and minimise actions which hinder adaptation; 

 act together in partnership, ara whakamua, and do this in a way that is based on the principles 

contained in the Treaty of Waitangi; 

 prioritise action to the most vulnerable communities and sectors;  

 integrate climate change adaptation into decision-making; 

 make decisions based on the best available evidence, including science, data, knowledge, and 

Mātauranga Māori; and 

 approach adaptation action with flexibility and enable local circumstances to be reflected. 

17. This is the second report from the CCATWG and will be used to inform the wide ranging policy 

development work that is happening in response to climate change issues at present. This will 

include the development of a national adaptation plan and review of existing legislative 

frameworks to support council decision-making. 

18. The Government have also just commenced a community consultation process in relation to the 

proposed Zero Carbon Bill, through which Government will set a net emissions target and a 

guided pathway to get there. 

19. It is intended that through the Bill the Government will: 

 Set in law the net emissions target for NZ to achieve by 2050 

 Detail the milestones to be achieved along the way to 2050  

 Establishes a new Climate Change Commission 

 Provide a process via which climate change adaptation plans will be developed. These are 

expected to include a national risk assessment and national adaption plan 

20. LGNZ have recently announced the establishment of a new Localism Project. A copy of the 

launch document is available on the LGNZ website 

(http://www.lgnz.co.nz/assets/Uploads/46672-LGNZ-Localism-launch-document.pdf). The 

project is being undertaken as a joint project with The New Zealand Initiative. 

21. Through the project, research will be undertaken to look at the distribution of responsibilities and 

decision-making between central and local government and whether there is an opportunity for 

greater devolution of responsibilities to local communities. The work will look at current 

arrangements in place in overseas constituencies including Switzerland and the UK. A report on 

http://www.lgnz.co.nz/assets/Uploads/46672-LGNZ-Localism-launch-document.pdf


lessons to be drawn from the Swiss model is available on the New Zealand Initiative website 

(www.nzinitiative.org.nz/reports-and-media/reports/go-swiss-learnings-from-the-new-zealand-

initiatives-visit-to-switzerland/). 

22. The strategic importance of this project will increase as the role of local government as a 

community leader, ‘purchaser’ and advocate for its communities continues to evolve with the 

four well-beings being reinstated to the Local Government Act 2002. 

23. Government have been consulting on their proposal to implement an International Visitor 

Conservation and Visitor Levy in the order of $25 - $35 for international visitors excluding those 

from Australia and the Pacific Islands. 

24. It is proposed that the funds collected through the levy will be used to fund conservation estate 

and local tourism infrastructure. At this stage it is not clear how the funding will be allocated.  

25. While the proposed levy is seen as a step forward in terms of creating an additional national 

revenue source it will have a number of limitations and in particular will not be a complete 

panacea for meeting all tourism driven funding demands. It will be important that as a local 

authority we look to make full use of the range of funding tools that we currently have available 

through our existing funding mechanisms, including tools such as the Stewart Island visitor levy, 

and alliances we can create with other agencies. In this regard the current review of the Stewart 

Island visitor levy is of considerable importance.  

26. Council will be holding a strategic workshop on 6th and 7th August.  

27. The workshop provides an opportunity to have a ‘stocktake’ of the organisation’s progress and 

strategic direction following completion of the 2018 Long Term Plan and adoption of a new 

strategic framework.  

28. It is also clear that the local government sector as a whole is operating in a period of considerable 

change, the speed of which is only likely to increase further in the short – medium term. Some of 

the major issues driving these changes include 3 waters review, climate change, housing, regional 

development, funding and social equity issues. It is clear that in all of these areas retention of the 

status quo is not an option. The challenge is for Council to ensure that it has a position on and 

can influence the change processes as they occur. 

29. The outputs from the workshop will be used to inform the organisational work programme 

including that leading into the 2021 LTP.  

30. Work is proceeding with the creation of the new Southland Regional Development Agency 

(SRDA). 

31. Consultation with the proposed community shareholders is well advanced and a Memorandum 

of Understanding is close to being finalised with the four Murihiku Runanga. 

http://www.nzinitiative.org.nz/reports-and-media/reports/go-swiss-learnings-from-the-new-zealand-initiatives-visit-to-switzerland/
http://www.nzinitiative.org.nz/reports-and-media/reports/go-swiss-learnings-from-the-new-zealand-initiatives-visit-to-switzerland/


32. Work is also well advanced with the development of proposed new ‘contracting’ arrangements. 

In looking at what it is that this Council wants to purchase from the new Agency it is important 

to recognise that we need to change the focus of the organisation from what it was that Venture 

Southland has delivered in the past.  

33. Council, along with its regional partners are looking to establish a new Agency that has a broad 

regional development mandate and focus which is derived from the region as a whole rather than 

simply local government. It is also an Agency that should be using the Southland Regional 

Development Strategy (SORDS) document as its strategic plan and work programme. While 

there will be a need to vary from some of the specific initiatives identified the overall direction 

signalled through the SORDS document remains as the latest expression of regional expectations.  

34. The Corporate Performance Framework aligns Council’s high level direction to its activities and 

outcomes. Its purpose is to streamline Council planning and reporting functions, while not 

compromising Council’s legislative and audit responsibilities.   

35. As part of the Corporate Performance Framework, Council will deliver on its legislative 

requirements – including the Long Term Plan, Annual Plan, Annual Report and Activity 

Management Plans. Council will no longer be producing a Corporate Performance Report or the 

Corporate Performance Variance Report. These will be replaced by the Interim Performance 

Report which will be produced three times a year – for the four month periods of July-October, 

November-February and March-June, with the third being produced as part of the Annual 

Report.  

36. Council continues to identify the need to invest in and further develop its risk management 

processes and approach. In developing the Risk Management Framework the objective is to 

create a framework to effectively understand, plan for and mitigate risk across all levels and 

activities within Council.  

37. Understanding and mitigating risks is central to safeguarding Southland District’s community 

assets and services and other activities it Council is responsible for delivering on behalf of its 

community.  In facilitating better decision making practices that support risk informed choices, 

prioritise actions and determine options, assurance can be provided to Council, the Southland 

district community and stakeholders that critical risks are identified and are being managed 

effectively. At the first Risk Management Framework project meeting scheduled for 16 August 

2018, the agenda will be to agree the objectives, thresholds and management approaches for the 

overall framework.   

38. Council is undertaking research and analysis work to support its decision making and 

transitioning from 2018 to 2021 in preparation for the Long Term Plan 2021-2031. This work 



will assist in leading the development of Council’s overall approach to the management of change 

and preparation for what the future might hold for the district and its communities.  

39. An internal Project Team has been established, facilitated by the Strategy & Policy Manager, to 

lead this work. The purpose of this work is to develop project plans based on identified work 

streams that will help identify what is required to deliver priority projects within the district.   

40. The topics for further research and analysis include Socio-demographic projects (where are we 

now, where are we heading, and where do we want to be), Climate Change and implications for 

Southland District (risks and impacts on the district), Service Delivery Framework – District vs 

Local service provision and levels of service (an assessment and evaluation of council services 

and determine the most appropriate level of service to meet community needs in the future), 

rating affordability planning and implications (to understand income levels in our communities 

and affordable measures for delivery of activities and services – and implications of decisions on 

rating affordability for the district), Future infrastructure and asset renewal (what and how will 

council replace significant infrastructure when due for replacement), Land and Water Plan 

Implications (to understand the implications of compliance standards on the future provision of 

services to local communities), Community Facility Provision Framework (how, what and when 

are facilities used and needed), Community Partnerships Assistance and Funding Alignment 

Approach (multi-agency community partnership opportunities, and council’s funding and grant 

schemes to support community organisations), and Technological change impacts on 

communities and implications for Council. This work will assist Council in delivering on the 

Long Term Plan 2018-2028 and identify priorities for investing in community future planning. 

41. An update on this project will be given to the Community & Policy Committee at their 5 

September meeting. 

42. There are a number of Council bylaws and policies currently being reviewed and updated, and a 

large number of bylaws due for review in the next 12-24 months.  The Strategy and Policy team is 

also undertaking a high level stocktake of all policies and bylaws currently held by Council and 

their timeframes and requirements for review.  This work will include some analysis of 

determining the appropriate categories for our policies into Governance and Management, and 

also discussing those which may be better served as procedures and guidelines.  There will be a 

process of prioritisation around this work aligned to the Governance and organisational vision 

for the future. 

43. Currently, the Roading bylaw change to Elgin Terrace on Stewart Island is being reviewed and 

has completed a consultation period. This will be submitted to Council at the 8 August meeting.  

The Stewart Island Visitor Levy Bylaw and Policy are also in the process of being reviewed and 

have gone through a pre-consultation process prior to the formal consultation process in the 

upcoming months.  

44. The governance group met on 29 June and were taken through the gap analysis work that was 

completed under the first phase of the project. The Opus/Xyst team identified further work that 



is needed to be done and are currently preparing business cases for those pieces of work for 

consideration by the governance group at its September meeting.  

45. The business cases will form the basis of a further application to the Ministry of Business, 

Innovation and Employment (MBIE) for further funding from the Provincial Growth Fund 

(PGF) to support the project.  

46. A number of the other agencies involved in the project are also gearing up to resource the project 

and undertake pieces of supporting work.  

47. The next key part of the project to get underway is to increase the level of communication and 

engagement with the public and stakeholders. That work will be led by Council with additional 

support and resourcing as required. This work is significant and will form one of the business 

cases in the application to MBIE for funding. 

48. In August 2017, the Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment (MBIE) approached 

Council, to lead a programme of development and consultation around opportunities and 

planning for the future of Stewart Island.  The catalyst behind this was the Bonamia Ostreae 

parasite that has devastated oyster production on Stewart Island.  The purpose of the project is to 

determine the short, medium and long term community vision for the future sustainability and 

growth of Stewart Island Rakiura.   

49. As a result of that work an application was prepared for the PGF and submitted for 

consideration. There is a three step process for applications and to date it has made it through the 

first two which are endorsement by the local Advisory Group and then approval by the Mayoral 

Forum. The final step is consideration by MBIE where it is in the mix with all applications that 

have been submitted nationally. It is not clear what the timeframe will be for hearing back about 

whether the application has been successful but to date it has been around 2-3 months. 

50. At the time of writing staff are awaiting feedback on not the applications for the Southern Scenic 

Route, Te Anau Wastewater and Manapouri projects. It is expected that the Minister will be 

making an announcement in early August. 

51. On Wednesday 11 July, Council adopted its final proposal on the representation review that will 

be in place for the 2019 elections.  Council received 153 submissions.  Those who wanted to 

speak were given the opportunity on Tuesday 18 June.  

52. Submissions were heard by a hearings panel comprising the councillors and Community Board 

chairs Bekhuis and Yorke and CDA chair McGrath.  The hearings panel also considered all 

submissions received and made several changes based on the submissions to its initial proposal.  

These included adding an additional community board by separating the Taramea Te Waewae 

community board into two – the Oraka Aparima community board and the Tuatapere Te 

Waewae community board; increasing the number of elected members on the Stewart Island 

Rakiura Community Board from 4 to 6, changing the name of the Takitimu community board to 

the Wallace Takitimu community board and altering the boundary of the proposed Waihopai 



Toetoe community board to include Te Tipua, Mabel Bush, Roslyn Bush, Rakahouka and Grove 

Bush. 

53. Appeals and objections to the proposal close on Wednesday 22 August 2018.  Any received will 

be sent to the Local Government Commission who will make the final determination.  This must 

be by 11 April 2019.  No timetable has been set as yet. 

54. The new structure will be in place for the 2019 elections.  Council has signalled that it will 

support local community groups through community development adviser staff members so that 

local groups can continue to do projects in their areas and raise issues of concern with 

community boards and Council.   

55. Council is also recommending to the incoming Council that community board and CDA existing 

reserves be ring-fenced for a period of up to three years when the Revenue and Financing policy 

is reviewed. 

56. The organisation has a service delivery review project underway to ensure that the new structure 

is supported appropriately. 

57. Councils around the country have been advised that the Remuneration Authority is making 

changes to how remuneration is set for Councils and community boards.  The changes will be 

introduced for the 2019 elections.  The Authority did not accept that land area be included as a 

sizing factor for territorial authorities.      

58. The Remuneration Authority will calculate and provide notice to each Council on the size of the 

remuneration pool for councillors either late this year or very early next year. The Authority will 

also be doing work in the next few months looking at remuneration levels for community board 

members. Further information on the review process is available on the Remuneration Authority 

website (www.remauthority.govt.nz).  

59. Southland District Council (SDC) is a participant in the Predator Free Rakiura (PFR) initiative, 

with the Group Manager of Environmental Services being the SDC representative on the PFR 

Leadership Group.  

60. The PFR Leadership Group is chaired by Mr Paul Norris of Real Journeys and has representation 

from the Tangata Whenua, Stewart Island/Rakiura residents, Rakiura Maori Land Incorporation, 

the fishing industry, hunters, the Department of Conservation, SDC and Environment 

Southland.  

61. In early 2018, PFR received funding from the Ministry of Business Innovation and Employment 

towards the creation of a PFR Project Leader, with the key aims of this role being to raise the 

profile of PFR and to develop some predator free projects to the point where they could be 

attractive for external investment.  

62. Council will administer the funding for this multi-agency project including providing regular 

reporting back to MBIE as required under their funding agreement.  

http://www.remauthority.govt.nz/


63. Council coordinated the recruitment process to engage a Project Manager, which has resulted in 

Bridget Carter being appointed to the position, commencing 6 August 2018. Bridget is a resident 

of Stewart Island/Rakiura and brings strong environmental and engagement skillsets to the 

position. 

64. Council has teamed up with Environment Southland, Gore District Council and Invercargill City 

Council to undertake high level region wide assessments on Climate Change, Biodiversity and 

Landscapes. These reports are due to be released in the second half of the year. 

65. Council has important statutory duties in terms of giving effect to the Building (Earthquake 

Prone Buildings) Amendment Act 2016.  

66. One of these is the identification of Priority Buildings which have a tighter time frame for 

strengthening, which is required to be undertaken via community consultation. The first meeting 

to discuss this was held in Te Anau on 18th July at 5.30pm. 

67. The Animal Control team is currently in the midst of the 2018/2019 dog registration process.  

68. With circa 13,500 dogs in the District, this is a significant administration process which traverses 

across a range of teams, not just the Animal Control team.  

69. Following a review of 2017/2018 processes (the first year under the tiered fees regime which 

incentivises neutering, fencing and microchipping), a number of efficiency changes have been 

made to this process, including a strong emphasis on encouraging online registration which 

creates a number of administration efficiencies.  

70. At the time of writing, approximately 40% of dogs have been registered and approximately a 

third of these have been registered on-line.  

71. Councillors Duffy and Keast are Council’s representatives on the Whakamana te Waituna Trust, 

and the Group Manager of Environmental Services is Council’s representative on the Joint 

Officials Group. Nikki Tarbutt of Environment Southland has been appointed as project 

manager and this position provides an important focus to progression of the various work 

streams.  

72. The Trust has held its first two meetings, with the second meeting being held at the Gorge Road 

Country Club on 21 June 2018. 

73. This meeting was preceded by a very useful tour of the catchment, and followed by a well- 

attended public meeting which was aimed to update the community on progress.   



74. The Ministry for the Environment has released a series of 18 draft National Planning Standards, 

which are open for submissions until 17 August 2018. 

75. These National Planning Standards flow from recent Resource Management Act amendments 

and seek to “provide national consistency for the structure, form, definitions and electronic 

accessibility of RMA plans and policy statements to make them more efficient and easier to 

prepare and use”.  

76. Southland Councils are taking a shared, collaborative approach to providing feedback, with a 

staff working party formulating a draft joint submission, which is currently out for consideration 

by the respective participant Councils.  

77. The Roving Museum Officer has been working closely with the Waikaia Museum redevelopment, 

project group. The redeveloped museum is nearing completion, which is a significant milestone 

for that community. They are aiming for a spring opening with the formal date yet to be 

confirmed.   

78. As we transition into a new financial year, we are still in the process of reflecting on the previous 

year and assessing how things wrapped up, in order to inform any learnings for the existing 

financial year.  This transition is especially notable as it incorporates the completion of a New 

Zealand Transport Agency’s three-year funding cycle.  The transport team finished the funding 

cycle within 0.5% of the overall budget.  This represents a significant achievement for the team 

given the complexity and scope of the works programme.  The focus for the team has now 

shifted to ramping up into a new funding cycle and resourcing this year’s planned programme of 

works. 

79. The Section 17A Service Delivery Review for property and community facilities is continuing to 

be progressed albeit in the background.  The current focus remains assessing the various service 

delivery and maintenance options for the various activities across the district.  There are a 

number of ways in which this can be resourced.  The challenge is to identify the most efficient 

considering service provision, cost and community benefit.  It is anticipated that further 

discussion with and reporting to Council, will be required in September. 

80. The Pyramid Bridge project is progressing with Gore District Council. Southland District 

Council staff and Council representation form part of the project governance team; contact and 

updates are regular.  Detailed design for both the single and double lane options are being 

finalised and a market approach expression of interest is anticipated in the coming weeks.  Once 

design and pricing is completed, a recommendation will be made to the respective councils and 

decision sought on the final solution and how this is to be funded. 

81. The Te Anau Wastewater Discharge Project updated Business Case assessment is anticipated to 

be completed in August, with Committee review dates set for September ahead of 



recommendation reporting and subsequent decision on the discharge method by Council in 

September or October at the latest. 

82. A Stewart Island Electrical Supply Authority (SIESA) sustainability review is another important 

priority for the Services and Assets Group. The review will incorporate a number of 

considerations, including; an existing maintenance and operations review, contract update, 

technology/automation assessment, operational and compliance/best practice review and 

associated supporting financial modelling.  The existing maintenance and operations contract 

with PowerNet has been extended for a further 24-month period in which time, this work and 

any subsequent competitive tendering exercise will need to be completed. 

83. Lastly, Te Anau Airport Manapouri is also a key focus.  The existing commercial head lease 

arrangement with MGJV expires in September 2018.  There is an opportunity to reassess some of 

the long term objectives for the airport and establish subsequent actions eg revisiting the 

marketing material, a master-planning exercise for the site, associated financial modelling, 

infrastructure assessment and partnering opportunities. 

84. After approximately 80 hours of run time on the new engine, it was noticed that the Unit 4 

engine control unit was logging occasional errors which have been traced and corrected. 

85. In line with a recommendation from the fuel system certifier, fuel shut off valves and heat 

detectors have been fitted to the fuel supply system. This should lead to certification of the day 

tank installation although there will still be an outstanding non-compliance relating to the main 

tanks given their age and condition. 

86. The network condition survey has now been completed and the data is being evaluated so 

maintenance packages can be scoped and once approved, completed during summer months.    

87. The Airport is in full winter mode with annual leave being taken and discussions with the 

inbound Tauck Tours airline provider in progress.  Ground handling equipment is being looked 

at for function and fit for purpose for the coming season and staff levels evaluated.  Large assets 

are being reviewed for long term budget and expenditure consideration.   

88. Further work on the runway in the form of moss spraying, crack sealing and runway markings are 

underway, with a timeline for this work being discussed over the next few months.      

89. The remaining 2017-18 harvest program has now been completed in the Waikaia forest.  A 

volume of 49,000 tonnes has been achieved at end of year; June production was 10,000 tonnes. 

90. Harvesting of the next financial year’s adjoining area has now commenced.  This is 24,000 tonnes 

which should be completed in September. Replanting and the last of the annual silviculture 

program was completed in Ohai in June.   

91. The forest valuer is currently revaluing the asset which is due soon. 



92. The business case in support of the preferred Kepler option was presented to Council in 

December 2017, and while they resolved to progress with detailed design on the pipeline route to 

Kepler, they also requested that staff undertake further work around a sub-surface disposal 

option (Option 3).  Council staff and consultants are currently developing this work, in 

conjunction with an external peer reviewer, Ben Stratford.  

93. The roles of the Wastewater Committee, Fiordland Sewage Options Group and their 

representative Peter Riddell have also been reviewed. Mr Riddell has been engaged to provide 

commentary on a conceptual subsurface drip irrigation design and costings.  Once this work is 

completed and finalised an updated business case will be provided to Council for decision 

following submission and review by the Wastewater Committee, Services and Assets Committee 

and the Finance and Audit Committee.  It is anticipated that this work will be completed by 

September. 

94. In addition to the above, a finalised basis of design for the pipeline to Kepler has been delivered 

to Council.  Council staff are also working through options around resourcing for the delivery of 

the various stages of the overall project.  

95. Under the National Policy Statement for Freshwater Management water quality and quantity are 

to be maintained and improved, with any over allocation to be phased out over time.  

Environment Southland is required to set environmental limits by 2025, with all ‘communities’ 

required to meet those limits in due course.  They are progressing this work via their proposed 

Water and Land Plan. 

96. To assist with addressing the impacts of these changes on local authority infrastructure, 

Environment Southland have formed a Three Waters Officer Working Group.  The objectives of 

the group are to work through the implications of the new freshwater standards, develop an 

agreed approach to the re-consenting of local authority infrastructure and ensure that the 

organisational objectives are aligned. 

97. Council staff and elected members from the three Southland Territorial Local Authorities, 

presented evidence to the hearing panel in September.  In total 25 appeals were received by 

Environment Southland of which Council has identified 10 which it will join as a Section 274 

party.  The closing period for joining such appeals was recently extended to 22 June.  Council has 

also lodged an appeal to the decision.  The basis of Council’s appeal is largely around the ‘non-

complying’ activity status on wastewater discharges to water.  The latest direction issues from the 

Environment Court outlines how appeals will be grouped to allow mediation to be undertaken. 

The mediation has been set down for week long blocks, based on topic and will run from late 

August through to early December. 

98. The WasteNet Southland Waste Management Group recently notified contractors Bond 

Contracts and Southland Disability Enterprises Limited of its intention to begin negotiations, 



around rolling both contracts over.  Both contracts are currently in year six of an initial eight year 

duration, with ability to roll over for a further eight years.  

99. Negotiations with both parties were undertaken on 20 April.  Further information has been 

requested by the Waste Management Group which should allow a recommendation to be made 

to the Waste Advisory Group as to whether to roll the contracts over, or to go back to the 

market.  The Waste Advisory Group made a number of decisions around each contract at their 

meeting on 27 June, which will be presented to Council and appropriate committees at upcoming 

meetings. 

100. The Southern Scenic Route Tourism Infrastructure Fund application was completed and 

submitted to Ministry of Business, Innovation and Employment for consideration and approval; 

we anticipate notification in August/September.  

101. The Lumsden Tourism Infrastructure Fund project is tracking well however, due to poor weather 

conditions the carpark sealing has slipped by three weeks and could potentially be delayed until 

September/October.  The building work on the toilet block will start mid-July. 

102. The footpath project in Wyndham and Edendale is tracking well, the 2017-2018 part of this 

project is complete and within budget.  The 2018-2019 part of the project will start when weather 

conditions allow.  We are also monitoring the Footpath Asset condition report done by Opus to 

see if there could be additional work needed.  This report could also indicate more work in this 

area and the township footpaths.  

103. Initiation of a project to improve the rubbish and recycling process by the Te Anau Community 

Board which could include new bins, contract scope change, increase maintenance costs and 

improved level of service.   

104. The recent release of the Government Policy Statement on Land Transport included the 

potential for enhanced Funding Assistance for safety improvement projects.  From discussion 

with NZTA there is limited information available on how to go about accessing this funding. 

105. The information that has been provided indicated that the enhanced financial assistance rate 

would be set halfway between a Council’s normal financial assistance rate and 100%.  Council’s 

normal financial assistance rate is 51% making the potential enhanced financial assistance rate 

76%. 

106. Some of the criteria indicated to access the enhanced financial assistance rate also include: 

 the new financial assistance rate will be conditional on Councils redirecting funding that would 

otherwise have been spent on the project into other transport-related projects, i.e. Councils 

can’t redirect savings from receiving the enhanced financial assistance rate to non roading 

activities. 

 there is an understanding that Councils which accept the new financial assistance rate, will 

deliver the agreed project(s). 



 projects must be high and very high priority projects assessed against the Transport Agency’s 

Investment Assessment Framework.  Prioritisation is based on the two assessment factors of 

results being alignment with Government Policy Statement on Land Transport and cost 

benefit appraisal. 

107. The transport team will continue discussions with New Zealand Transport Agency on what 

opportunities exist for Southland District Council to access the enhanced financial assistance rate. 

Indications to date, however, are that it will be difficult for any of this Council’s currently 

identified projects to qualify.  

108. Indicative funding approval has been given for the maintenance and renewal programme for 

2018-2021 however, no indication or approval has been given for Council’s improvement 

category of funding (low cost/low risk). 

109. The legal survey for land purchases is underway with the physical works having fully ramped up 

again with improved weather conditions. 

110. It is still expected that the project will be finalised around October/November when weather 

condition should be more favourable for the sealing works. 

111. Progress is continuing in relation to the Riverton Wharves licencing and repairs.  Most licence 

holders are progressing with essential repairs.  As a result of recent communication from staff as 

well as news articles getting the works completed, there has been an upswing on this work as well 

as communication with Council on the progress and documentation. 

112. Staff are currently undertaking the year end processes to complete the 2017/2018 Annual Report 

for Council. As part of the preliminary discussions with Audit NZ no significant issues have been 

identified.  The auditors will be on site from the 3 September. 

113. As the finances shown below are an interim end of year report income is likely to increase as the 

final allocation of interest is included for the final report. 

114. Expenses continue to be below the full year budget. 

115. For the Stormwater Drainage business unit capital expenditure budget line there have been some 

costs for a project at Caswell Rd but it is also showing a reporting mistake with some of the 

reported cost actually being from another town’s project which has been added to this line – this 

will be rectified.  

 

 



 
 

 

 

BU Code Business Unit Actual YTD Budget YTD

Budget Full 

Year

Expenses 

YTD Budget YTD

Budget Full 

Year Actual YTD Budget YTD

Budget Full 

Year

26800 Administration - Te Anau $81,028 $83,378 $83,378 $80,278 $100,080 $100,080 $17,480

26801 Library - Te Anau $175,636 $174,221 $174,221 $166,536 $155,295 $155,295 $23,334 $23,078 $23,078

26802 Operating Costs - Te Anau $70,139 $70,876 $70,876 $32,781 $49,903 $49,903

26807 Street Works - Te Anau $92,549 $91,466 $91,466 $40,226 $42,112 $42,112 $1,227 $55,823 $55,823

26810 Refuse Collection - Te Anau $59,192 $58,500 $58,500 $56,382 $58,500 $58,500

26813 Stormwater Drainage - Te Anau $39,134 $52,656 $52,656 $27,610 $37,248 $37,248 $11,210 $19,784 $19,784

26825 Cemetery - Te Anau $12,283 $11,476 $11,476 $15,949 $13,440 $13,440

26828 Beautification - Te Anau $54,954 $54,311 $54,311 $35,317 $42,144 $42,144

26833 Sportsground/Boating - Te Anau $23,876 $23,839 $23,839 $20,222 $23,932 $23,932

26835 Lakefront $25,164 $24,870 $24,870 $47,235 $48,142 $48,142

26846 Parks & Reserves General $177,369 $176,461 $176,461 $153,355 $180,538 $180,538 $37,128 $35,043 $35,043

26849 Information Kiosk $75 $74 $74 $74 $74

26886 Luxmore Subdivision $5,048 $51,303 $51,303 $49,436 $42,941 $42,941

Total $816,446 $873,431 $873,431 $725,327 $794,349 $794,349 $90,379 $133,728 $133,728

Te Anau - Business Units as at 30 June 2018
Income Expenses Capital



 

 

 



☒ ☐ ☐

1 To consider a request to name the reserve in Fergus Square as Frana Cardno Reserve. 

2 A request has been received from Irene Barnes to name the reserve in Fergus Square as the Frana 
Cardno Reserve.  

3 No record can be found of the reserve ever having been given an official name therefore the  
Te Anau Community Board can resolve that the reserve be known as the Frana Cardno Reserve 
should it so desire. 

4 To do this however the request and report needs to be presented to the Board for a decision. 



5 A request has been received from Irene Barnes to name the reserve in Fergus Square as Frana 
Cardno Reserve. A copy of that request is attached. 

6 No record can be found of the reserve ever having been given an official name therefore the  
Te Anau Community Board can resolve that the reserve be known as the Frana Cardno Reserve 
should it so desire. 

7 Research shows that this part of the town was surveyed by SO Plan 5947 in 1950. The plan 
shows the original name for the Street was Mahana Street however at a later date this was crossed 
out and replaced with Fergus Square. When and why that happened is unknown but is not 
considered relevant for the purposes of this report. 

8 The reserve area (being section 125 Block I Manapouri Survey District was coloured pink on the 
plan labelled Recreation Reserve. In 1960 the land was set apart as a reserve to form part of the 
Te Anau Domain. In 1963 the Wallace County Council to be the Domain Board to have control 
of the reserve and this has moved onto the now Southland Disrect Council. A formal name 
would also need to be in these Gazette Notices or in a separate one, but this is not the case. 

9 It is assumed therefore that the name for the reserve area as “Fergus Square” has evolved over 
time simply as a result of the road holding the same name. 

10 There is no issues identified with this request. Paul Cardno on behalf of the family has advised 
that they are happy with the proposal. 

11 Council’s Terms of Reference for Community Boards gives the Board under Section 5.1, the 
Power to Act in engaging with Council Officers on local issues and levels of service for various 
activities includes parks and reserves. 

12 The naming of this local reserve is considered a local issue and could also fall under the term 
levels of service, so therefore it is taken that the Board have the authority to make a decision on a 
name. 

13 While this type of local naming is created by a resolution, then naturally it should only be 
removed or changed by a resolution. However if the intent was an official name under the 
Reserves Act 1977 to be published in the NZ Gazette a resolution of Council would be required. 

14 In this case the local naming process is considered appropriate. 

15 Given the standing that Frana has in the community it is unlikely that any objections would be 
received to this proposal if these were formally sought, however it is up to the Board whether 
they wish to seek these views or make the decision on behalf of the Community. 



16 There is not costs identified at this time with the request however some subsequent costs may be 
incurred in changing the signage in the reserve. 

17 None identified at this time. 

18 The options are to agree with the request or not, and if the decision is to agree whether to seek 
community views. 

 There is no known advantages of declining 
the request 

 Is likely to be interpreted as the Board not 
recognising the work that Frana has done 
in the community, nor her standing in the 
community. 

 Decision will be based on community 
feedback on the proposal. 

 Will slow down the decision on the request. 

 Given the standing Frana has in this 
Community for her work, is likely to be 
seen as a bureaucratic process which will 
not change the outcome.  

 Will formally recognise for the future the 
standing the Frana has in the Te Anau 
community. 

 Request is being actioned the same way that 
the naming of ANZAC reserve was 
undertaken.  

 There may be some in the community that 
may not like the decision. 

19 Not considered significant. 



20 Option 3, agree to the request 

21 Relevant signage to be erected, albeit as a separate process. 

⇩







☐ ☒ ☐

1 To consider a request from the Department of Conservation to have land at the western end of 
the Te Anau Golf Course vested in Council so it can be added into the lease of the Golf Club. 

2 The Te Anau Golf Club has for many years held a lease for most of the course from Council, 
however a small portion at the western end of the course has been developed onto DOC land 
and held by a concession from them. 

3 Recently DOC have written to Council, offering not only the area at the western end of the 
course currently occupied by the golf club but also additional land covering an area through to 
Golf Course Road. The Te Anau Golf Club have advised Council that they are agreeable to have 
this land added into their lease from Council. 

4 The Board is required to consider this request and make the appropriate recommendation to 
Council. 



5 The Te Anau Golf Club has for many years held a lease for most of the course from Council, 
however a small portion at the western end of the golf course has been developed onto DOC 
land and held by a concession from them. 

6 Recently DOC have written to Council offering not only the area currently occupied by the golf 
course but also additional land through to Golf Course Road. The letter and plans are attached. 

7 Given the potential liabilities, primarily around keeping the land neat and tidy, an approach was 
made to the Golf Club as to whether they wanted all the land offered or just the area they 
currently occupy. The Club have advised that they are agreeable to have all this land added into 
their lease from Council. 

8 This offer requires consideration of the Board and the necessary recommendation to Council. 

9 No issues given that the survey costs are being paid for by the Golf Club and the maintenance 
obligations will also be the responsibility of the Club by its addition to the existing lease. 

10 The process of definition, reservation and vesting will follow the relevant statutory authorities. 

11 The position of the Board will be taken to represent the community. 



12 There are no costs identified in this process to Council or the Board, given the survey and 
ongoing maintenance obligations will be that of the Golf Club. 

13 None identified. 

14 The options are to accept the offer of vesting or not. 

 Allows the Golf Club’s operations to be 
undertaken on land owned by one 
organisation. 

 Creates an opportunity to allow the land to 
be better managed and maintained by the 
Golf Club. 

 None identified given that there is no 
identified costs to Council. 

 None identified.  The Gold Club will continue to have two 
landowners to deal with. 

 The land maintenance will remain with 
DOC and have to fit with their priorities 
around maintenance   

15 The offer is not considered significant. 

16 Option 1 accept the offer of vesting. 

17 Prepare report to Council with Boards recommendation. 



⇩











☐ ☒ ☐

1 To request Council to alter the Use of Unmanned Aerial Vehicles Policy 2017 (the Policy) by 
making the Council land between the Marakura Yacht Club to Blue Gum Point a prohibited area. 

2 When the policy was prepared and adopted in 2017 there were no prohibited areas identified at 
that stage. 

3 Since this time safety issues have arisen in regard to the interaction between drones and aircraft 
operating along the lakefront in Te Anau. The Te Anau Community Board (the Board) now wish 
to make this area a prohibited area in terms of the policy. 

4 To do this the Board can resolve to request Council to amend the policy. 



5 When the policy was prepared and adopted in 2017, there were no prohibited areas identified by 
Community Boards, Community Development Area Subcommittees or Council at that stage. 

6 Since then safety issues have arisen in regard to the interaction between drones and aircraft 
operating along the lakefront in Te Anau. In the interim Council staff in conjunction with the 
operators and DOC have installed no drone signage in appropriate locations. 

7 The area over Lake Te Anau is in the Fiordland National Park and under the control of DOC 
and the flight operations are not in a controlled air space, however the Council land will be one 
of the areas where the operators are located when flying the UAV’s  

8 The Board now wish to make this restriction more formal and to become a prohibited area in 
terms of the policy. To do this the Board can resolve to request Council to amend the policy. 

9 The issues are clearly the increased usage of drones and the potentially catastrophic result of a 
collision with an aircraft operating along the lakefront in Te Anau, which they have done for 
many years. 

10 To reduce this risk it is considered appropriate that the lakefront now become a prohibited area 
in terms of Council’s policy in regard the use of drones on Council property. 

11 Making the lakefront a prohibited area is more formal and having more authority than just 
signage. 



12 All the statutory requirements are set out in the policy, but in short the policy establishes criteria 
for unmanned aerial vehicles usage over Council owned and controlled land in the District. 

13 Given the varying width of the Council owned property from the Marakura Yacht Club to Blue 
Gum Point, that maximum distance that has been determined from the edge of Lake Te Anau to 
the property boundaries on the opposite side of Lakefront Drive and Te Anau Terrace is 60 m.  

14 For that reason the width of the prohibited area on the Council land has been set at up to 60 m 
right angles to the physical edge of Lake Te Anau which is the boundary of the Fiordland 
National Park. The extent is shown on the attached map. 

15 No specific community consultation has been undertaken, but as a result of feedback from 
aircraft operators on the Te Anau lakefront, primarily of safety grounds, the Board have 
requested that the area be made a prohibited area in terms of the policy. 

16 There is not anticipated costs to the Board’s request. 

17 The request is to amend the policy by making the Te Anau lakefront a prohibited area. 

18 A prohibited area does not mean that no drones cannot be flown in that area, what it does 
require is specific written approval for that to happen.  

19 There have been situations where approval has been sought and given on certain conditions, like 
liaison with the aircraft operators. It is intended that this continue even if the lakefront is a 
prohibited area.  

20 The options are to either request Council to amend the policy or not. 



 Makes the prohibited area more formal and 
advertised as such. 

 Should help to reduce the risk of a collision 
between a UAV and existing aircraft 
operations. 

 Requires written approval for UAV’s to be 
flown over the prohibited area. Given the 
Council land’s use, the Policy requires that 
anyway but that’s related to the use rather 
than over a prohibited area. 

 May create a negative perception. 

 There is no advantages identified with the 
status quo. 

 Relying on signage only to alert UAV users 
of the possible risk of collision with 
aircraft. 

21 The amendment to the policy is not considered significant. 

22 Option 1 request to amend policy. 

23 Report Board’s request to Council. 

⇩







☐ ☐ ☒

1 This report details the issues/suggestions raised by submitters to the Long Term Plan 2018-2028 
that were specifically related to the Te Anau area. The report confirms changes that Council 
made as a result of the feedback as well as staff amendments. 

2 The Council has asked that the community board consider the feedback received related to  
Te Anau as part of the decision-making process for the relevant issues and projects as these are 
considered further by the board.  

3 These submitters have been advised that a copy of their submission will also be presented to the 
Te Anau Community Board. Stephen Hoskin has also requested to be informed of board’s 
consideration of the matters raised in his submission(s) and has been advised of the date of the 
board’s meeting where the submission report will be presented. As such, after considering this 
report, the board is asked to consider how it would like to communicate with submitters on the 
points raised and also whether it intends to report back to the Council on any decisions in due 
course. 

4 The submission feedback is summarised in Table A below with a full copy of each submission 
attached separately to the report. 

5 The material in this report is drawn from the papers presented at the Council deliberations 
meeting on 2 May 2018. Also attached is an overview of the decisions on the key issues/options 
that were included in the Long Term Plan consultation document including: 
 investing in Community Future Planning 
 improving and funding the Around the Mountains Cycle Trail 
 investing in Open Space Experiences 
 changes to Revenue and Financing Policy including: 

 Setting and assessing all community board/community development area subcommittee 
rates as a uniform targeted rate, with differentials as required 

 100% District funding of libraries 
 10% rates funding for health licensing 
 Adjustments to the roading rate model 
 Changes to rating boundaries for halls (Athol, Waianawa, Browns and Tokanui-Quarry 

Hills, Edendale and Wyndham), as well as the Te Anau Community Board rating 
boundary; and removal of the Edendale pool rate/boundary 

6 The Long Term Plan 2018-2028 was adopted by Council on 20 June 2018. Copies of the final 
document are available on the Council’s website. 



7 Table A includes a summary of the submission points related to Te Anau along with the 
Council’s response to the submitter on the issues raised. 

Local Projects 

8 Council received four submissions in relation to local projects, and in particular requests for 
facilities for residents and visitors (including freedom campers) such as drinking water 
fountains/taps, picnic tables, toilets and improved signage. 

Roads and Footpaths (including cycle tracks and parking facilities) 

9 Seven submissions were received requesting improvements to cycling/walkway facilities and 
associated plantings in/around Te Anau as well as additional cycling facilities.  

10 The key areas mentioned included improving the safety and usability of cycling and walkways 
facilities in the township (particularly for young children) as well as a cycle/walkway across the 
Upukerora Bridge and improvements to walkways around Sinclair Road and Sandy Brown Road 
(below Kepler Heights). Submitters also requested additional cycle trails be developed (mountain 
bike trails in and around Te Anau and at Ivon Wilson Park) as well as requests to provide support 
for the work that the Fiordland Trails Trust is doing including providing funding for completion 
of the Lakes to Lake trail, Te Anau-Te Anau Downs trail and ongoing funding for operations and 
maintenance of these trails. 

11 Several submitters also requested specific improvements to roading/pedestrian/parking facilities 
including: 

 moving the crossing near the Freshchoice supermarket and improving the crossing location 
and exit of the roundabout at Lakefront Drive 

 changing the one way system 

 banning campervans/boat trailers from parking in the main street and getting a parking 
warden 

 improving car parking and creating a new accessway and carpark behind Paperplus and Ray 
White which is signposted 

 bringing forward the otta sealing of Whitestone road 

Other Issues 

12 One submission was also received commenting on the need for improvements to the water 
supply and one regarding the solid waste site. 

13 Council also received nine submissions regarding the Te Anau wastewater project. These 
submitters were advised that in December 2017 Council resolved to proceed with detailed design 
work in support of irrigation of treated wastewater to the Kepler Block to the north of Te Anau 
Airport Manapouri. As a result work has started on the detailed design of the pipeline and other 
supporting works at both the oxidation pond site and the Kepler site. At the December meeting 
Council also requested that staff develop a concept design for sub surface drip irrigation (SDI) to 
a point where it can be evaluated against the Centre Pivot Irrigation (CPI) proposal for which 
consent was granted in 2017. This concept design is currently being developed and will be 
independently peer reviewed before being presented to Council later in the year at which point a 
decision on the final means of irrigation will be made. 



14 Council also received a number of submissions about the formation of a Te Anau community 
hub. This concept was an idea that Council had signalled an interest in exploring in the 
development of the Long Term Plan. The submitters were advised that no decision has yet been 
made, which is why a feasibility study is proposed. Council has decided to proceed with this 
study, programmed for 2019/2020 to undertake a more detailed cost and benefit analysis on the 
options available. This will also provide the vehicle for further discussion with relevant parties 
and stakeholders. More information about this issue and the feedback received is included in the 
attached overview of key decisions (pages 17 to 19). 

15 The proposed change to the Te Anau community board rating area (the removal of the Milford 

Sound township from the Community Board boundary) as stated in the consultation document was 
also accepted and this boundary change has now been completed. 

16 Staff also requested amendment to projects that were planned in the 2017/2018 financial year 
that will not be completed by 30 June 2018.  Table B shows the final list of projects included in 
the LTP for Te Anau with the carry forward projects shown in italics with shading (one airport 
project, two parks projects, one footpath project and one wastewater project). 

Table A: Excerpts of submission points and Council response to submitters 

83. 
SJ Peoples 
(Point 83.17) 

Te Anau - Suggests there 
should be more picnic tables 
and facilities along the 
waterfront and more drinking 
water fountains in town. 

In terms of your suggestions about installing 
more picnic tables and facilities along the water 
front past the marina at Te Anau and more 
drinking water fountains with water filling 
capability in Te Anau town - Council noted your 
feedback.  The Council asked that the issues you 
raised be tabled with the Te Anau Community 
Board and supporting staff for further 
consideration and prioritisation as part of the 
open space planning as well as the township 
planning work that the Te Anau Community 
Board is currently undertaking. This is because 
the Board has been delegated responsibility for 
decisions/funding of certain local facilities like 
picnic tables on reserves. If you would like to 
discuss the issues further, please contact our 
Community Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. 

137. 
Glenda Bell 
(Point 137.5) 

Te Anau - Wants to see many 
more drinking water fountains 
in Te Anau, with water taps 
next to these so the public can 
fill their own water bottles 
which will reduce the plastic 
waste created. 

In terms of your suggestions about installing 
drinking water fountains with water filling 
capability in Te Anau and other townships - 
Council noted your feedback. The Council asked 
that the issues you raised be tabled with the Te 
Anau Community Board and supporting staff for 
further consideration and prioritisation as part of 
the open space planning as well as the township 
planning work that the Te Anau Community 
Board is currently undertaking. This is because 
the Board has been delegated responsibility for 



decisions/funding of certain local facilities like 
drinking water fountains. If you would like to 
discuss the issues further, please contact our 
Community Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. 

85. 
Catriona 
Cunningham 
(Point 85.16) 

Te Anau basin - Comments on 
the increase in visitors in Te 
Anau and need for more 
resources including warden to 
tackle illegal freedom camping 
and  more toilets and better 
signage on the Te 
Anau/Mossburn and at hot-
spots to reduce indiscriminate 
fouling (also referenced point 
85.13 and 85.17) 

Regarding your concerns about the impact that 
increased tourist numbers are having on the Te 
Anau basin - Council noted your comments. 
 
The Council already has a dedicated warden 
during the season, co-funded with DOC, to 
police freedom camping in the Te Anau-
Manapouri area. The Council agrees that signage 
is important to ensure that people know where 
they can and cannot camp. However, there is also 
a balancing act as to how much resource can be 
provided for signage across a district which is 
11% of the land area of New Zealand. As such 
Council also uses social media through the 
Campermate app to raise awareness on this issue 
and encourage people to camp in appropriate 
locations and use the ablution facilities provided 
and dispose of waste correctly. Council staff have 
advised that this app has a high uptake from 
camper traffic. It is also worth noting that 
significant work is being done nationally on 
looking at ways to improve the management of 
freedom camping (and funding of tourism-related 
facilities) by central government, local 
government and other stakeholders. Mayor Tong 
has been involved in the mayoral working party 
focusing on this issue. A particular focus of this 
work has been the future management of non-
self-contained vehicles which have been 
associated with many of the situations where 
freedom camping has caused problems 
throughout the country. While Council has 
discussed developing some draft principles for 
strategic management of freedom camping across 
the District, at this stage the Council is awaiting 
the outcome of this national review so that 
findings can be incorporated into a Southland 
strategy. It is expected that this work will be 
progressed further during 2018 and open for 
public consultation at the appropriate stage. 

141. 
Julie Walls 
(Point 141.14) 

Te Anau/Manapouri - States 
that these areas are growing 
and requests council respond 
to the problems this is creating 
including…. 

In terms of your suggestions about providing 
facilities for the increasing number of visitors, 
Council noted your feedback. The Council asked 
that the issues you raised be tabled with the Te 
Anau Community Board and supporting staff for 



4) additional toilets/showers 
(not just at the library 
swimming pool).  
5) a place where freedom 
campers can go with facilities 
so they don't use the 
library/pool.  
States that regional funding for 
these facilities should be 
applied for as investment has 
been lacking  

further consideration and prioritisation as part of 
the open space planning as well as the township 
planning work that the Te Anau Community 
Board is currently undertaking. This is because 
the Board has been delegated responsibility for 
decisions/funding of certain local facilities. If you 
would like to discuss the issues further, please 
contact our Community Leadership Partner 
Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. 

30. 
Derene Christie 
and Colleagues 
for Fiordland 
Medical Trust 
on behalf of 
Fiordland 
Medical Trust 
(Point 30.1) 

Te Anau Cycling/Pedestrian 
Infrastructure - Requests 
improved cycle and pedestrian 
infrastructure in and around 
Te Anau. Notes the 
population is growing and they 
believe that the combination 
of increased vehicle numbers, 
overseas drivers, vehicle type 
and existing road conditions 
raise the potential for injury 
and death. Comments on an 
increasing number of incidents 
between cyclists or pedestrians 
and vehicles including students 
travelling to or from school. 
Suggests that improving 
cycling and pedestrian 
infrastructure can reduce risk, 
help improve wellbeing, create 
social opportunities (such as 
group outings and sporting 
events), reduce harm to the 
environment and create 
economic opportunities.   

Council noted your request for improved cycle 
and pedestrian infrastructure in and around Te 
Anau.  Council asked that your suggestions be 
tabled with the Te Anau Community Board and 
supporting staff for further consideration and 
prioritisation as part of the township planning 
work that the Te Anau Community Board is 
currently undertaking. This is because the Board 
has been delegated responsibility for 
decisions/funding of local pedestrian/cycling 
facilities. If you would like to discuss the issues 
further, please contact our Community 
Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. Council's roading staff will also work 
with NZTA to look at funding options for active 
transport modes and continue to promote / 
improve road safety. 

68. 
Grant Excell on 
behalf of Te 
Anau School 
Board of 
Trustees (Point 
68.1) 

Te Anau pedestrian/cycleways 
- Request Council help to 
make access to and from Te 
Anau School and local 
amenities (such as the public 
library, local cycle trails and 
the lake) safe using pedestrian 
and cycle friendly routes. 

The Council noted your request for allowances to 
be made to ensure that students have safe access 
to and from Te Anau School and local amenities 
(such as the public library, local cycle trails and 
the lake) using pedestrian and cycle friendly 
routes.  The Council asked that the issues you 
raised be tabled with the Te Anau Community 
Board and supporting staff for further 
consideration and prioritisation as part of the 
township planning work that the Te Anau 
Community Board is currently undertaking. This 
is because the Board has been delegated 
responsibility for decisions/funding of local 



pedestrian facilities. If you would like to discuss 
the issues further, please contact our Community 
Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. Council roading staff will also work with 
NZTA to look at funding options for active 
transport modes and continue to promote / 
improve road safety. 

62. 
James Reardon 
on behalf of Te 
Anau Cycling 
Incorporated 
(Point 62.3) 

Te Anau 
Roads/Cycleway/Walkways - 
Suggests adding a 
cycle/walking bridge to the 
existing Upukerora River 
bridge, to create a secure 
cycle/walking lane at least to 
the junction of Sinclair Road 
and a safe crossing point for 
cyclists, pedestrians, and 
school children. 

The Council noted your suggestion about adding 
a cycle/walking bridge to the existing Upukerora 
River bridge to create a secure cycle/walking lane 
as well as creating a safe crossing point for 
cyclists, pedestrians, and school children.  The 
Council asked that the issues you raised be tabled 
with the Te Anau Community Board and 
supporting staff for further consideration and 
prioritisation as part of the township planning 
work that the Te Anau Community Board is 
currently undertaking. This is because the Board 
has been delegated responsibility for 
decisions/funding of local pedestrian facilities. If 
you would like to discuss the issues further, 
please contact our Community Leadership 
Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. Council's roading staff will also work 
with NZTA to look at funding options for active 
transport modes and continue to promote / 
improve road safety.  

48. 
Stephen Hoskin 
on behalf of 
Hoskin Family 
(Point 48.1) 

Te Anau 
roads/cycleways/walkways - 
Requests that Council   
1) develop more extensive 
plans for active transport and 
work with NZTA to 
implement the plan on the 
basis of the benefits that it 
provides (making specific 
suggestions for improving 
infrastructure to encourage 
active transport - particularly 
related to safety of the 
Upukerora Bridge and the 
existing brick path below 
Kepler Heights that brings 
users to a point on Sandy 
Brown Road at right angles to 
traffic is unsafe and suggests a 
path be put along Sandy 
Brown Road)  
2) put in native plantings (that 

The Council noted your suggestions about 
developing a more extensive plan for active 
transport in Te Anau and working with NZTA to 
implement the plan, including adding a 
cycle/walking bridge to the existing Upukerora 
River bridge and improving the connection of the 
Kepler Heights path onto Sandy Brown Road as 
well as planting natives in the traffic islands on 
Milford Road.  The Council asked that the issues 
you raised be tabled with the Te Anau 
Community Board and supporting staff for 
further consideration and prioritisation as part of 
the township planning work that the Te Anau 
Community Board is currently undertaking. This 
is because the Board has been delegated 
responsibility for decisions/funding of local 
pedestrian/cycling facilities and gardens. If you 
would like to discuss the issues further, please 
contact our Community Leadership Partner 
Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance.   The recent change in government has 



are aesthetically pleasing and 
do not cause safety problems 
such as low tussocks and 
lancewoods) in the traffic 
islands on Milford Road 
within the town boundary. 

also resulted in a new draft Government Policy 
Statement on Land Transport which sets the 
national direction/priorities in relation to 
transport and investment in transport. The policy 
statement has a higher degree of focus on mode 
neutrality and active transport, and Council staff 
will work through the implications of (and 
opportunities provided by) this with NZTA in 
relation to the Council's adopted LTP roading 
and footpath programme. Councils Strategic 
Transport team will be working with NZTA to 
understand the funding options this change has 
created. They will also be considering what 
strategy Council should adopt to respond to the 
Governments policy. If you would like to discuss 
this active transport issue further, please contact 
our Strategic Manager Transport Hartley Hare 
(email hartley.hare@southlanddc.govt.nz). 

62. 
James Reardon 
on behalf of Te 
Anau Cycling 
Incorporated 
Point 62.2) 

Te Anau Cycle Trails - 
Discusses the need to have 
better mountain biking 
options for youth, tourists etc, 
in the Te Anau region. There 
is a demand for tourist to use 
trails, and this could be part of 
what attracts tourists to the 
area. Suggests mountain biking 
in and around Te Anau as an 
ideal focus for investment. 
Suggests that Council could 
support applications from 
TACI to community funds for 
trail development and work 
positively with Destination 
Fiordland and other bodies to 
boost the profile and support 
for mountain biking in the 
district. 

Regarding your request for support to develop 
mountain biking infrastructure and options in Te 
Anau and Fiordland, Council is supportive of 
your aims and efforts to improve cycling and 
mountain-biking. Council is willing to provide 
assistance and happy to discuss your group's 
suggestions in more detail, however requests for 
direct financial support are unlikely to be 
supported at this stage given the pressure on 
budgets and priorities around the completing the 
work on the Around the Mountains Cycle Trail.  
Council is also conscious of the work that has 
been done by the Southland Cycling Governance 
Group (Ride Southland) to develop the 
Southland Cycling Strategy which takes a 
holistic/strategic approach to developing cycling 
in Southland, identifying key priorities for 
improvement and investment. As such, rather 
than taking an ad-hoc approach to decisions 
around cycling infrastructure investment, Council 
is likely to use the strategy to guide its own 
resource and funding investment decisions once 
region-wide priorities and projects are identified. 
As such, Council also encourages you to continue 
to engage in the strategy development and 
implementation, which is being coordinated by 
Venture Southland 
(rhiannon@venturesouthland.co.nz).  As stated 
above, your feedback about this issue will also be 
shared with the Te Anau Community Board so 
that they can consider this as part of the township 
planning work that they are undertaking. 



82. 
Gerard Hill 
(Point 
82.10+82.11) 

Te Anau Cycle Trail - Request 
Council add professionally-
designed mountain-bike tracks 
into Ivon Wilson Park. 
 
Also believes that community-
led cycle trails are a lot better 
and comments that if the 
Council wants to increase 
visitor numbers to the region 
through developing cycle 
trails, it should assist the 
Fiordland Trails Trust with 
funding to finish the last stage 
of the Lake to Lake Trail.  

Regarding your suggestions about creating 
professionally designed and built mountain bike 
tracks in Ivon Wilson Park, Council noted your 
feedback and asked that this also be passed onto 
the Te Anau Community Board and considered 
by staff working on the programme to improve 
open spaces / recreation facilities throughout the 
District. More information about this is included 
in the attached overview of key decisions (pages 
15 to 16). 

40. 
Stephen Hoskin 
on behalf of 
Fiordland 
Trails Trust 
(Point 40.5) 

Te Anau Cycle Trails - 
Requests Council provide 
capital and maintenance 
funding for the Fiordland 
Trails Trust existing and 
planned trails. Suggests that 
this will provide more 
equitable funding for the trails 
operated by the trust. 
Specifically requests that 
Council:  
1) Provide funding for the 
remaining construction cost of 
the Lake2Lake trail (estimated 
$250,000). 
2) Allocate a portion of the 
LTP open experiences budget 
to go towards the construction 
of a cycle trail from Te Anau 
to Te Anau Downs (total cost 
approximately $2.5 million +/- 
20%).  
3) Requests Council provide 
funding for the long term 
maintenance (estimated 
$60,000 per annum + 
inflation) and administration 
costs (estimated $20,000 per 
annum + inflation) for both 
the Lake2Lake and Te Anau 
Downs trails.  
4) Requests that Council work 
to create "cycle-friendly" 
towns in the district (specific 
examples included in the full 
submission). 

 Council noted your request for financial support 
for capital works and maintenance costs of cycle 
trails that the Fiordland Trails Trust has and is 
developing in and around Te Anau as well as 
suggestions about developing cycle friendly towns 
as well as an improved link from the Te Anau 
end of the Lake2Lake Trail to the boat harbour.  
While Council is very supportive of the work that 
the Trust is doing, Council was unable to provide 
the significant level of funding requested 
(approximately $1.6 million) at this stage given 
the pressure on budgets and priorities around the 
completing the work on the Around the 
Mountains Cycle Trail.  Council is also conscious 
of the work that has been done by the Southland 
Cycling Governance Group (Ride Southland) to 
develop the Southland Cycling Strategy which 
takes a holistic/strategic approach to developing 
cycling in Southland, identifying key priorities for 
improvement and investment. As such, rather 
than taking an ad-hoc approach to decisions 
around cycling infrastructure investment, Council 
is likely to use the strategy to guide its own 
resource and funding investment decisions once 
region-wide priorities and projects are identified. 
As such, Council also encourages you to continue 
to engage in the strategy development and 
implementation, which is being coordinated by 
Venture Southland (email 
rhiannon@venturesouthland.co.nz).  As an 
alternative, you may be able to apply for funding 
from other grant funds that the Council provides 
(contact our Communications Manager Louise 
Pagan, email louise.pagan@southlanddc.govt.nz to 
discuss these options) or the Te Anau Community 
Board may also wish to provide additional 



funding assistance.  Council has also asked that 
the issues you raised again be tabled with the Te 
Anau Community Board and supporting staff for 
further discussion and 
consideration/prioritisation as part of the 
township planning work that the Te Anau 
Community Board is currently undertaking. This 
is because the Board has been delegated 
responsibility for decisions/funding of local 
pedestrian/cycling facilities. If you would like to 
discuss the issues further, please contact our 
Community Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance.  The recent change in government has 
also resulted in a new draft Government Policy 
Statement on Land Transport which sets the 
national direction/priorities in relation to 
transport and investment in transport. The policy 
statement has a higher degree of focus on mode 
neutrality and active transport, and Council staff 
will work through the implications of (and 
opportunities provided by) this with NZTA in 
relation to the Council's adopted LTP roading 
and footpath programme. Councils Strategic 
Transport team will be working with NZTA to 
understand the funding options this change has 
created. They will also be considering what 
strategy Council should adopt to respond to the 
Governments policy. If you would like to discuss 
this active transport issue further, please contact 
our Strategic Manager Transport Hartley Hare 
(email hartley.hare@southlanddc.govt.nz). 

142. 
K.F and G.F. 
Thompson 
(Point 142.6) 

Te Anau - Requests Council 
ban campervans in main street 
and encourage parking by 
Events Centre.  

Council noted your suggestion about banning 
campervans along the main street of Te Anau and 
instead encourage parking by the events centre. 
Council acknowledges that some campervans are 
large vehicles, which can create difficulties for 
parking these vehicles and also reduce available 
parking for other vehicles in townships. As such 
Council has requested that your suggestion be 
passed onto to the Te Anau Community Board 
and relevant Council staff for further 
consideration as part of any projects or bylaw 
reviews involving parking and freedom camping 
in this area in the future.  Significant work is also 
currently being done nationally on looking at 
ways to improve the management of freedom 
camping (and funding of tourism-related 
facilities) by central government, local 
government and other stakeholders. Mayor Tong 
has been involved in the mayoral working party 
focusing on this issue. A particular focus of this 



work has been the future management of non-
self-contained vehicles which have been 
associated with many of the situations where 
freedom camping has caused problems 
throughout the country. While Council has 
discussed developing some draft principles for 
strategic management of freedom camping across 
the District, at this stage the Council is awaiting 
the outcome of this national review so that 
findings can be incorporated into a Southland 
strategy. It is expected that this work will be 
progressed further during 2018 and open for 
public consultation at the appropriate stage. 

54. 
Margaret 
Cambridge 
(Point 54.7) 

Te Anau - Would like to see 
better parking for campervans 
off the main street 

Regarding your suggestion about providing better 
carparking for campervans - Council noted your 
feedback, acknowledging that some campervans 
are large vehicles, which can create difficulties for 
parking these vehicles and also reduce available 
parking for other vehicles in townships. As such 
Council has requested that your suggestion be 
passed onto to the Te Anau Community Board 
and relevant Council staff for further 
consideration as part of any projects or bylaw 
reviews involving parking and freedom camping 
in this area in the future. 

55. Linda. D. 
Murdoch (Point 
55.2) 

Te Anau roads - Would like to 
see a change to the one way 
system in Te Anau and doesn't 
want to see any car parks lost. 

Regarding your suggestion about the direction of 
the one way street and carparks - Council noted 
your feedback.  In noting this, staff advised 
Council that safety improvements are planned for 
Milford Crescent including a review of the 
current pedestrian crossing location, commenting 
however that changing the one way system would 
create new issues. The Council agreed that 
opportunity needs to be given for the current 
improvement plan to be completed. As such your 
suggestion will be considered by the relevant 
Council staff as part of the development of this 
plan as well as being passed onto the Te Anau 
Community Board. 

126. 
Ray Willett 
(Point 126.7) 

Te Anau Pedestrian - Would 
like the pedestrian crossing 
outside Freshchoice relocated 
before someone gets hurt. 

Council noted your comment about relocating 
the pedestrian crossing on Milford Crescent and 
advises that safety improvements are planned for 
Milford Crescent and this will include reviewing 
current pedestrian crossing location. 

137. 
Glenda Bell 
(Point 137.3) 

Te Anau Pedestrian - Believes 
the crossing outside 
Freshchoice supermarket 
needs to be shifted as 
someone will get hit.  Likewise 
with the crossing at the 

In terms of your feedback around the zebra 
crossing by the Freshchoice supermarket, Council 
advises that safety improvements are planned for 
Milford Crescent and this will include reviewing 
current pedestrian crossing location. Regarding 
the crossing at the roundabout at the end of Lake 



roundabout which is at the 
end of Lakefront Drive and 
the town centre.  The exit of 
the roundabout also needs to 
be levelled. 

Front Drive and the Town Centre, your feedback 
about this crossing will also be passed onto the 
Te Anau Community Board and roading team for 
further consideration. 

142. 
K.F and G.F. 
Thompson 
(Point 142.7) 

Te Anau Parking - Requests 
Council create vehicle access 
between Paperplus & Ray 
White with carparking 
behind and 
walkways signposted 

Council noted your suggestion about creating 
vehicle access between Paper Plus and Ray White 
with carparking behind this area and walkways 
signposted. At this stage, Council has no plans to 
create additional parking facilities given that 
parking is currently available along Little Park 
Lane and access to this is less than 200m from 
the suggested area. However the Council has also 
asked that the issues you raised be tabled with the 
Te Anau Community Board for further 
consideration and prioritisation as part of the 
township planning work that the Te Anau 
Community Board is currently undertaking. This 
is because the Board has been delegated 
responsibility for decisions/funding of certain 
local facilities like parking. If you would like to 
discuss the issues further, please contact our 
Community Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. 

141. 
Julie Walls 
(Point 141.14) 

Te Anau/Manapouri Parking - 
States that these areas are 
growing and requests council 
respond to the problems this 
is creating including  
1) improving car parking 
(Little Park Lane overtaken by 
staff leaving no cars for locals)  
2) ban boats/trailers parking 
as they block people getting 
out of parks.  
3) getting a parking warden 
…States that regional funding 
for these facilities should be 
applied for as investment has 
been lacking  

Council noted your suggestion about improving 
cap parking. Council has also asked that the 
issues you raised be tabled with the Te Anau 
Community Board for further consideration and 
prioritisation as part of the township planning 
work that the Te Anau Community Board is 
currently undertaking. This is because the Board 
has been delegated responsibility for 
decisions/funding of certain local facilities like 
parking. If you would like to discuss the issues 
further, please contact our Community 
Leadership Partner Simon Moran 
(Simon.Moran@southlanddc.govt.nz) in the first 
instance. 

65. 
Marilyn Hunter 
(Point 65.1) 

Te Anau Road Sealing - Fully 
supports otta seal for 
Whitestone Road 

Regarding your feedback about Otta sealing of 
Whitestone Road to Lynwood Park Cemetery 
scheduled for 2019/2020, Council noted your 
feedback. At this stage there are no plans to bring 
forward the sealing of this road given the 
planning work that is still required. Going 
forward, Council is also planning to develop 
a policy around seal extensions that outlines how 
requests for seal extensions will be dealt with and 
considering the ongoing maintenance and 



renewal costs of these assets, particularly where 
the up-front funding comes from an external 
party and where the improvements do not meet 
NZTA capital improvement criteria.   

128. 
Irene Barnes 
(Point 128.8) 

Te Anau Road Sealing- 
Approves of the otto sealing 
up to the cemetery in Te 
Anau, but wants remainder 
done sooner ahead of the 
walkway improvements 

Regarding your feedback about Otta sealing of 
Whitestone Road to Lynwood Park Cemetery 
scheduled for 2019/2020, Council noted your 
feedback. At this stage there are no plans to bring 
forward the sealing of this road given the 
planning work that is still required. 

101. 
Helen 
Newcombe 
(Point 101.5) 

Te Anau Water - Concerned 
about lack of forward planning 
to improve water supply and 
comments on trend of 
repeated repairs, burst pipes 
which indicated pipes need to 
be replaced as well as water 
shortages. States that Council 
needs to prioritise 
replacements much earlier 
than what is included in the 
plan (2021 RWS Water Lateral 
Replacements and then 2033 
for water pipe and pump 
renewals). 

Regarding the concerns about lack of forward 
planning for the improvement of water supply in 
Te Anau - Council noted your feedback. Staff 
advised that recent work undertaken in Te Anau 
includes extensive leak detection and a repair 
programme with targeted renewals of pipes 
through Mackinnon Loop. Work is also underway 
to support the development of a longer term 
demand management strategy that will assist 
Council to understand what future supply 
upgrades will be required to cope with continued 
growth of the town. 

83. 
SJ Peoples 
(Point 83.16) 

Te Anau Waste - Believes the 
Te Anau waste site costs too 
much and isn't good to use. 

The Council noted your concerns about the Te 
Anau waste site. Each transfer station is subject 
to regular inspections with any significant issues 
required to be addressed as part of the 
management contract. As such staff will discuss 
the issues raised in the submission with the 
contractor. If you do have ongoing concerns 
about the site, please contact our customer 
service team directly on 0800 732 732 to lodge a 
request for service.  For you information, Council 
has also identified the need for some specific 
improvements at the site and has allocated 
funding in the LTP to improve signage and 
address some issues with drainage impacting part 
of the site.   In terms of your feedback about the 
costs for using the Te Anau transfer station, 
Council advises that these are consistent with 
those charged at other transfer stations across the 
district, and that the fees are set at a level that is 
much lower than what would be required to 
recover the full cost of providing the service. 

 



Table B: Long Term Plan 2018-2028 Projects for Te Anau  
Note - 2017/2018 carry forward projects shown in italics with shading 
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☐ ☐ ☒

1 The Te Anau Airport Manapouri Manager’s Report identifies operational issues, aircraft 
movement, operator changes and management matters. 

2 The Airport Manager’s report is attached.  

 

 

⇩




	Contents
	1	Apologies
	2	Leave of absence
	3	Conflict of Interest
	4	Public Forum
	5	Extraordinary/Urgent Items
	6	Confirmation of Minutes
	Minutes of Te Anau Community Board 27/06/2018

	7.1	Council Report
	Recommendation

	7.2	Consideration of a request to name the Fergus Square Reserve as Frana Cardno Reserve
	Recommendation
	Attachments
	Letter of request to name the reserve in Fergus Square as Frana Cardno Reserve - Irene Barnes

	7.3	Consideration of a Request from the Department of Conservation to have Land by the Te Anau Golf Club Vested in Council
	Recommendation
	Attachments
	Request from DOC to vest conservation land in Council to be included in lease to Te Anau Golf Club.

	7.4	Request to Council to make Council owned land from the Marakura Yacht Club to Blue Gum Point as a prohibited area in term of Council's Use of Unmanned Aerial Vehicle Policy 2017
	Recommendation
	Attachments
	Plan showing extent of UAV Prohibited area on Te Anau Lakefront

	7.5	Requests and suggestions from submissions to the Long Term Plan 2018-2028
	Recommendation
	Attachments
	Full submission from Fiordland Medical Practice Derene Christie and Others (30)
	Full submission from Fiordland Trails Trust Stephen Hoskin (40)
	Full submission from Hoskin Family (48)
	Full submission from Margaret Cambridge (54)
	Full submission from Linda D Murdoch (55)
	Full submission from Submission from Te Anau Cycling Inc James Reardon (62)
	Full submission from Marilyn Hunter (65)
	Full submission from Te Anau School Board of Trustees Grant Excell (68)
	Full submission from Gerard Hill (82)
	Full submission from SJ Peoples (83)
	Full submission from Catriona Cunningham (85)
	Full submission from Helen Newcombe (101)
	Full submission from Ray Willett (126)
	Full submission from Irene Barnes (128)
	Full submission from Glenda Bell (137)
	Full submission from Julie Walls (141)
	Full submission from KF and GF Thompson (142)
	Overview of Council decisions on key issues in the Long Term Plan LTP 2018 - 2028

	7.6	Te Anau Airport Manapouri Manager's Report - July 2018
	Recommendation
	Attachments
	Te Anau Airport Manapouri Manager's Report July 2018


